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College and Graduate School of Arts & Sciences

Minutes of the Faculty Meeting

March 21, 2012
Dean Virginia Sapiro called the meeting to order with a quorum present at 4:06 p.m.
Dean’s Report:

Dean Sapiro reported briefly that merit reviews were approaching and that departments would begin, before the overall raise pool is known, with “no dollar” reviews. The Dean also commented on the upcoming discussions on Faculty Recruitment. In line with the strategic plan, funding will likely permit recruitment in 2012-13 of up to 19-22 hires [to begin September 2013], depending on continuing dollars and one-time dollars. Decisions on recruitment will be based on need, opportunity, and capability.
Prof. Mary Beaudry (Archaeology) asked for clarification of the deadline for Faculty Recruitment proposals. The Dean confirmed deadline of April 13.
Presentation by Associate Provost Julie Sandell on Faculty Personnel Policies
Dean Sapiro introduced Associate Provost Julie Sandell to discuss the recent developments and future directions in Faculty personnel policies. The Dean noted that Prof. Sandell is central to policies concerning contract renewal, tenure and promotion, retentions, and other personnel policies, but also responsible for improving the quality of work life for faculty. [See “Agenda” for further information on Associate Provost Sandell, who is a Professor in the School of Medicine and a past Chair of Faculty Council.]
Professor Sandell explained that since January 2011 she had been in charge of Faculty Development, but now she has a broader portfolio. There have been changes in the handling of some issues. In the past, faculty actions that came to the Provost’s office were not necessarily “Provost’s level” issues, but could be handled at the school levels.  Many of these are now deferred back to the schools; she added that CAS has been particularly well run and most responsible in handling the majority of issues.
As Associate Provost, Prof. Sandell now handles: 1) recruitment and retention; 2) the search process, including tracking lines; 3) data on diversity of applicant pools, to ensure that information is available immediately and provided to the deans on a monthly basis; 4) compensation, so that deans can have data on distribution of salaries—by gender, years from degree, and “salary compression” [low salaries for current long time faculty]; 5) promotion and tenure.

The last issue—promotion and tenure—has recently occupied the Provost’s office. The recommendation is that the tenure clock be changed from six to seven years, with no option for the “three-year extension.” The University Council will meet on March 28 and will vote on the issue. President Brown will then report the decision to the Board of Trustees, but they no longer vote on these kinds of issues. Prof. Robert Kaufmann (Geography & Environment) asked whether March 28 was a certainty, since current untenured faculty members need to make decisions now about whether to be reviewed under the old or new clock. Assoc. Provost Sandell noted the conflict of sabbaticals scheduled for the seventh year. A solution under consideration would provide for a junior sabbatical which would need to be phased in. Timing for the entire process is a priority.
Dean Sapiro raised the issue of outside letters for tenure and promotion candidates. Assoc. Provost Sandell said that the Provost’s office thinks ten to twelve letters are too many and that six “sterling” letters would be satisfactory.
Assoc. Provost Sandell then discussed inconsistencies in some standard procedures, especially with the way we treat stipends and overload for chairs, directors of graduate studies, et al. The Provost’s office has also discovered that there were benefit inequities that they plan to correct. They want to ensure that all salary supplements will be eligible for benefits.
The work/life balance is important to the university. Faculty with new births in their families will be eligible for workload reductions.  The Provost will set aside “back fill” funds so that departments can replace teaching of faculty who have such workload reductions. This workload reduction plan is now in its first year.
Other benefits for faculty that have been implemented or are in the process of being implemented include backup for childcare. The University is negotiating an institutional membership in “Parents in a Pinch,” an organization that charges $350 a year for individual members, with a $15/hour fee each time the service is used. This is a program that can instantly provide a child-care person when a faculty member’s usual babysitter gets sick, or a child gets sick and cannot attend school. The University will pay a flat fee to the organization so that each faculty member would not have to pay the annual fee and would be responsible only for hourly costs. “Parents in a Pinch” would like for BU to be a client. The Medical School has used it.
Prof. Deeana Klepper (Religion) inquired about setting standards for research output during the workload reduction years. Assoc. Provost Sandell acknowledged this as an issue.
Prof. James Winn (English, Center for the Humanities) asked about policies and procedures for hiring senior people from the outside to fill faculty positions. Assoc. Provost Sandell said that both associate and full professors need the full review. The Provost’s office wants to be sure they are “really fantastic.” Prof. Winn commented that there can be problems in recruitment when exceptional outside people are expected to undergo the same review process as internal candidates for tenure and promotion.
Prof. Jeffrey Henderson (Classical Studies) asked about policies on the weighting of outside letters. Assoc. Provost Sandell said that the stature of the letter-writer’s home institution is a factor that the Provost’s office takes seriously. However, they rely on the Dean and departments to make assessments as to the letter-writer’s standing in the field.
Prof. David Roochnik (Philosophy) warned of the dangers of using language that might offend, e.g., “ranked.” Prof. Graham Wilson (Political Science) asked whether the department’s “professional judgment” was sufficient in terms of suggesting letter writers.  Assoc. Provost Sandell said that judgment needed to be backed up by supporting information. Analysis is important.
Prof. Linda Heywood (History, African American Studies) said that she had the sense that the judgment of a higher-level board (the Provost’s office) was overriding the experts within the departments. And she asked about Provost’s office involvement in questioning tenure and promotion dossiers. Assoc. Provost Sandell said that at each step judgments are made. Sometimes the department can see possible negative issues, but the college APT has its own perspective, so also the Dean, and then the University APT. The President is “the decider,” so that at the lower levels it is not necessarily the case of one unit overriding the other. Sometimes the judgments at all the levels are “totally solid.” It is not the case that a higher authority is “looking for a fatal flaw.” She believes that the process of multiple judgments works. Moreover, she pointed out that the length of the process has been shortened, and that the Board of Trustees no longer makes a decision.

Assoc. Provost Sandell mentioned that there are instances when cases get reversed at the top level, but always when there had not been previous unanimity. Dean Sapiro noted that there were cases where she had reversed the decision of the department and APT.  However, Dean Sapiro said that she always talks with the chairs and sits down with the APT.  It is not just a case of different perspectives: “normally we see the same thing but weigh it differently.” Often it is a “hard call.” Assoc. Provost Sandell acknowledged that departments think in different ways. Dean Sapiro reiterated that there is a need to work together to understand the differences; she assured the faculty that she is in ongoing conversation with the Provost, with both sides listening.
Prof. Graham Wilson (Political Science) said that this process of the Provost’s communicating with the faculty was reassuring.  Saying “this is the reason” is important, so that faculty can use the knowledge for strengthening future cases. Furthermore, it is important to know that Dean Sapiro has conversations with the Provost about individual cases.

Prof. James Winn (English; Center for the Humanities) pointed out that “citations” in books and periodicals are not part of the data available for humanities scholars. Assoc. Provost Sandell acknowledged that fact. Dean Sapiro also pointed out that, among potential external referees, there are “fabulous people” in not so highly ranked institutions, and that we can document that. Also it is important to understand fields, how publications are done in each field, and the range of important specialty publishers.
Automatic Consent Business
 Three of the “automatic consent” proposals had been flagged for discussion.

1) “A recommendation from the University-wide Undergraduate Workflow Group to discontinue singling out Harvard Extension School as an accredited institution whose courses are automatically not considered on merits for transfer credit.”  [See Agenda for the rationale from the APC.]

A lively discussion ensued regarding Harvard Extension School and the fact that Harvard College does not accept credits from their own Extension School, even when many other universities do. The discussion focused on the undergraduate CAS not on the GRS.  Prof. Scott Whitaker (Physics) noted that decisions on whether to accept Harvard Extension School credits should be made at the department level.  He also reminded faculty of the “128 Rule.” Clarification was provided on both points: 1) Decisions about accepting individual courses in transfer, including in fulfillment of specific requirements, are always the purview of faculty in the cognate department; the possibility of considering Harvard Extension courses would not affect that overall policy on departmental authority in decision-making on individual courses. 2) The “128 rule” precludes BU students from taking summer courses at neighboring institutions within Route 128; exceptions occur only by petition, when a course or course type that the student needs for timely progress to degree is not offered through BU Summer Term. During the academic year, students are precluded from concurrent enrollment at BU and at another institution, except under provisions of, e.g., the Boston-area consortium of which BU is a member. Prof. Patricia Hills (History of Art & Architecture) said that her department would appreciate general guidelines for decisions about the transfer of credit. Dean Sapiro said the issue would be addressed by a committee and reported to the faculty in future CAS meetings.
The vote was called, and 41 voted to remove the clause singling out Harvard Extension School as a place from which credits would never be honored. Opposed were 7, with no abstainers.
2)  “A proposal [from the Academic Policy Committee] to establish ‘4’ as the lowest score on an Advanced Placement (AP) exam that may qualify students to receive credit toward the BA.”
Again, there was a lively debate on the issue. Dean Sapiro reaffirmed that the overall question of AP credit would be the subject of a future CAS faculty meeting, after individual departments and programs had had an opportunity to hold their own discussions and advise the APC on the formulation of a comprehensive policy proposal (as specified in the APC’s posted recommendations on process) and that the meeting in progress should focus on the APC’s two current proposals: 1) that “4” be the lowest score; and 2) that 32 credits be the upper limit on AP-based credit toward the BA.
Some argued that our attractiveness to some prospective students hinges on our allowing them to use their AP credits to fulfill college requirements so that the students can graduate early.  Other schools do this, and we should be competitive.  Prof. Linda Heywood (History and African American Studies) asked why we should vote now, when there are a whole set of issues that need to be discussed in connection with AP credit.  Dean Sapiro noted that we could vote now, and also have a longer discussion later.  Faculty should have this discussion in their own departments.  Prof. Loren J. Samons II (Classical Studies) said that he would like to see the limit dropped from 32 credits to 16 credits. AP scores might result in the award of elective credit toward the degree without satisfying specific requirements.

The vote was called, and 38 voted to make “4” the requirement for AP credits. Opposed were 2, with 2 abstainers.
The discussion then continued on to:  3) “A proposal to place an upper limit of 32 on the number of credits derived from scores on AP and other like (e.g. IB) exams that may be applied to the 128-credit total for the BA.”

Prof. Michael Mendillo (Astronomy) expressed his outrage that such important issues as the AP credits were placed on the “Automatic Consent” bulletin board and that the APC deemed the issue unnecessary for discussion. What we should be doing is to debate the issue of no AP credit. He does not think that “no AP credit” would make a difference for applicants. There is a large difference between a 16-year-old taking a science course in high school and a 21-year-old college student taking a similar foundation course from a renowned Boston University professor. He expressed his belief that the “faculty needs to take back control of the curriculum.” After some more spirited exchanges, discussion ended, and no vote was taken.
All recommendations from the curriculum committees on the Automatic Consent Agenda were approved without discussion.
Dean Sapiro closed the meeting by saying that discussion of AP credit will be brought back to the CAS Faculty meeting.
Faculty Council Report:  None.
Old Business:  None.

New Business:  None

The meeting adjourned at about 5:30 p.m., at which time the Dean invited faculty back to her office for sherry.

Respectfully submitted,
Patricia Hills

Professor and Acting Chair of History of Art & Architecture and
Secretary of the CAS/GRS Faculty
